
LOCAL GOVERNMENT 2019 -  
OPEN for Business, CLOSED to Taxation Transfer 

 

A Brief Look Back 
2018 has been a year of progress and resilience for Northern Irelandôs 11 councils.  Local place led 
investment from city and town centres to Rathlin Island, Growth Deal commitments for the Greater Belfast 
region and Derry City and Strabane, Community Planning innovations and milestones reached, new 
enterprise partnerships formed for jobs and High Streets, NILGAôs record breaking and unique elected 
member development learning & accreditations, plus its revenue-creating events such as the first ever 
national ñIn Bloomò 3-day programme reaching councils across NI.  All this set against an efficiency and 
resilience backdrop and more expectations ï some welcome, some unrealistic - heaped upon councils 
by government departments. 
 

A Sober Look Ahead 
There is mounting expectation on local councils – considering the suspension of the Assembly – to deliver 
additional services like land contamination, winter maintenance, all aspects of emergency planning and 
community grants support – yet, councils and NILGA need formally consulted with and properly funded to do 
these things. 
 

COUNCILS MUST NOT BE VICTIMS OF THEIR OWN SUCCESS and BE ASKED TO DO MORE without 
proper funding to do it. By January 2019, the Legislative Assembly will have been suspended for two years, 
whilst councils will be set to strike their 2019/20 rates and prepare for the May elections. 
 

NILGA is absolutely committed to working with councils and a growing body of opinion to achieve a 
necessary, gradual increase of local governmentôs role, including greater investment for service delivery, for 
social cohesion and long-term community, infrastructure and enterprise development. Such increases must 
bring formally negotiated resources to do the job. In the immediate term, however, PROTECTING OUR 
BUDGETS is vital.  
 

NILGA is working with councils and partners to seek that: 

¶ The £17 million plus Rates Support Grant be raised at least by annual inflation figures (2.51% in 2018); 
¶ Additional substantial resources are provided to councils to cover Traffic Management costs and processes 
involved in Roads Closures legislation for key sporting, cultural and community events right across NI;  

¶ Any additional responsibilities to deliver services on behalf of government departments, including proposals 
determined under Community Planning legislation, should be fully funded and subject to ñNew Burdensò 
contracts following normal and best practice everywhere else; 

¶ The Secretary of State commits to a formal rates review process AND a review of Local Governmentôs 
Development & Investment, commencing in June 2019 after the elections;  

¶ Proportionate investment and joint decision making given to councils in regard to the block grant, which will 
rise by an additional £320m over the next two years.  

¶ A full co-design approach is taken to ANY consultation outcomes whether NI or Westminster driven, which 
materially affect councilsô services and budgets. 

 

NILGA will engage at political and corporate levels to protect councils and apply the simple philosophy of high 
quality, affordable services to ALL parts of government. Local councils contribute massively to developing 
and sustaining thousands of existing and new jobs across Northern Ireland, creating the taxes and investment 
needed to sustain other parts of the public purse including roads, health and education.   Councils donôt short 
change the ratepayers so must not suffer this themselves. NILGA will both promote and protect councils 
diligently as per the year past, right through all of 2019.   

NILGA ALL COUNCIL BULLETIN  
December 2018 

@NI_LGA @NILGA_EER  www.nilga.org   10 Dec. 2018 

Dear Council Mayors, Chairs, Elected Members & Officers,  
 

NILGA, the Northern Ireland Local Government Association, wishes you and all 
communities across the 11 council areas a safe, happy Christmas and a positive, 
productive 2019. It remains a privilege to work hard and work well for local          
government at such a crucial time in its history and development.  
 

For all those standing in Council Elections, we trust that you will not be found    
wanting by the electorate we commonly serve! Best wishes to all,    
 

Cllr Dermot Curran, President, NILGA  



 NILGA MEMBERS  
NILGA would like to thank and acknowledge the tireless support of our Full, Executive and Working Group 
Members. These Members ensure that NILGA fulfils its role in supporting the development of a strong,        
effective local government sector.  The impact of these Members within councils and externally, has been        
critically important to improving regional communications and policy effectiveness over the past 12 months. 

                                  WORKING GROUP UPDATES  RECENT KEY ACHIEVEMENTS  
Audit Committee WG 

The Audit Group has approved our Risk Register,         
recommended NILGAôs Work Plan and our Council      
Investment, together with approving the completed / 
all council communicated Chief Executiveôs Pay and          
Performance review.   
 
 

Regional Elected Member Development WG 
¶ Expanded to ensure all Council network with        
membership from all 11 Councils 

¶ Co-design and oversight of the NILGA Regional     
Programme of Learning and Development for 
Elected Members. 

¶ Commitment from Local Government Training 
Group to 50% fund the NILGA Regional  

¶ Programme. 
Community Planning and Wellbeing WG 

¶ Network Events held in June and September 2018 which 
brought together elected members, officers and partners 
focussed on themes of Prioritising  Impact (Outcomes) 
and Collaboration. 

¶ Active participation on the Central / Local Government 
Monitoring and Reporting Working Group to develop 
Community Planning Monitoring and Reporting        
Guidance, which was finalised in November 2018. 

¶ Continued to develop in partnership with Belfast Healthy 
Cities the Wellbeing Bulletin with a focus on óTaking   
Action on Wellbeingô and óWorking   together to Achieve 
Wellbeingô. 

Economy & Growth WG                   
¶ High level policy events held on broadband and     
Driving Government Locally. 

¶ Policy learning visit to Wales on City & Growth Deals 
and Brexit. 

¶ Lobbying & engagement with EU institutions, Irish  
Regional Assemblies, CEMR, COR and UKREP in 
Brussels. 

¶ Key issues for NI Councils in the Brexit process      
addressed with EU Committee of the Regions, UK 
Government departments & All Island Civic Forum. 

¶ iEER Action Plan for entrepreneurship agreed with 
Invest NI & Department for the Economy. 

Planning and Regeneration Working Group 
The Group had a proactive óevents focusô this year, having 
provided opportunities for members to consider          
placemaking, the planning portal, chairing skills and      
lobbying. Working collaboratively with the Member       
Development WG, the PRWG also reduced the frequency 
of meetings óproperô in 2018, to enable focused             
participation in the pilot for the development of an         
Accredited Planning Training  Programme, which will be 
refined and rolled out after the May 2019 election. 
 
Other successes this year have included: 
¶ a detailed exploration of progress on regeneration work 
across the 11 councils, 

¶ development of strong working relationships on       
planning with NIHE, NIFHA, RTPI and member      
councils, 

¶ provision of a forum to discuss and address challenges 
faced by members on planning committees, including 
conduct issues 

  
Forthcoming work will include: 
¶ A workshop on social and affordable housing, in      
partnership with NIFHA, planned for January 2019. 

Strategic Migration Partnership 
The work of the NISMP in 2018 has centred on the     
following areas: 
¶ Collating the concerns and priorities of employers 
in NI in relation to Brexit and communicating 
these to DfE and the Migration Advisory        
Committee 

¶ Working with the Home Office to ensure that the 
EU Settlement Scheme is accessible and        
appropriate for EU nationals resident in NI. 

¶ Coordination of a safeguarding group to improve    
safeguarding identification and referral processes 
for asylum seekers. 

¶ Establishment of a Sustainable Communities and    
Demographics Working Group with membership 
from the 11 councils to ensure that the work of 
the Partnership is relevant both locally and      
regionally. 



CITY & GROWTH DEALS IN PRACTICE 
A NILGA delegation of elected members and officers from 
ten NI councils visited Wales at the invitation of the Welsh 
Local Government Association, to examine and bring back 
learning from the City & Growth Deal process that could 
be relevant to councils in Northern Ireland. The group also 
explored post-Brexit funding opportunities (including the 
replacement of EU funding), moves towards regional 
coordination of economic development in Wales and the 
role of councils in place-shaping. 
 

We were left in no doubt that City & Growth Deals can be a catalyst for big picture thinking, doing 
things differently, creating efficiencies and unlocking difficult issues. They offer an opportunity for 
regions to highlight their competitive advantages on the global stage. They offer councils – mindful of 
the absence of the Legislative Assembly in regard to decisions affecting the economy and Brexit – an 
opportunity to step up and show their credentials, competencies, and ambition.  
 

Having considered the lessons from Wales, NILGA has proposed a set of recommendations for 
councils to consider, including: 
¶ The establishment of strategic economic leadership group at political and official level to advise 
on and coordinate regional economic growth opportunities and to share learning from the City & 
Growth Deal and Brexit processes 

¶ Providing a development programme for deal leaders to increase existing skills in political 
leadership, influencing, scrutiny, communication and governance. 

¶ NILGA to develop its policy guidance role, highlighting best practice and partnership 
opportunities in Wales & Scotland as well as with the Irish Regional Assemblies 

¶ A proposal for a Brexit support programme for councils be developed 
 

NILGA looks forward to coordinating a reciprocal visit by mid-2019 from Welsh councils to Northern 
Ireland on areas of common interest, including future funding, rural development, broadband and 
strategic growth opportunities.    
 

PEACE AND INTERREG  
The EU has signalled its support for a post 2020 Peace Plus Programme to incorporate elements of 
the  former Peace and Interreg funds on a cross-border basis. Both the UK and Irish governments 
have indicated their desire for such a programme. NILGA meets with SEUPBôs Chief Executive, Gina 
McIntyre, in Derry City and Strabane District Councilôs Guildhall on 14

th
 December.  NILGA believes 

that councils could play a greater role in the delivery of this crucial programme as well as the 
proposed £3.5 BILLION ñShared Prosperity Fundò proposals emanating from Westminster.  
 

Existing Peace IV and Interreg V investment totals over £550 million, with councils playing key roles in 
job and revenue creation as well as community development. NILGA Response - All Party 
Parliamentary Group on post Brexit funding for Nations, Regions & Local Areas available here.  
 

ELECTED MEMBER DEVELOPMENT & CHARTER 
It is with great delight that NILGA announces the successful achievement of Charter Level 2 for 
Armagh City, Banbridge and Craigavon Borough Council and Belfast City Council as well as Mid 
Ulster District Councilôs Charter Level 1 success.   Announcements came through about the fantastic 
news on the 6

th
 December following approval from North West Employers Executive.  The very well 

deserved accolades will receive official recognition at each councils presentation ceremonies, details 
of which to follow.   

 
 
 

NI CHAMBER HOSTS IN CAMERA WITH NILGA AND 
LOCAL COUNCILS 
NI Chamber, in partnership with SSE Airtricity, hosted an In-
Camera event on 14th November 2018 with NILGA and a 
number of senior representatives from local councils. The dinner, 
attended by over 60 NI Chamber members, allowed the senior 
representatives from the local councils the opportunity to provide 
an update face to face with business on their major projects/

initiatives and outline their current challenges and implications. http://
www.northernirelandchamber.com/2018/11/15/185350/ 

https://www.nilga.org/media/1648/nilga-response-appg-post-brexit-funding-inquiry-14092018.pdf
http://www.northernirelandchamber.com/2018/11/15/185350/
http://www.northernirelandchamber.com/2018/11/15/185350/


POSSIBLE EMAIL PHISHING  
Like all organisations and businesses today, NILGA and our partners are being increasingly targeted by email 
phishing scams.  To help mitigate this, we are constantly working with our IT support providers to put in place 
systems to counter these increasingly sophisticated scams.  If however, you receive any unexpected or 
suspicious emails that appears to come from NILGA but is requesting an out of context payment or referencing 
a due invoice, please donôt open any of the attachments on the email, instead please contact our accounts 
department to seek further guidance and clarification.  The accounts department can be contacted 
at  accounts@nilga.org or on 028 9079 8972.  
 

WINTER MAINTENANCE UPDATE  
The Department for 
Infrastructure, Winter Service 
information leaflet is available to 
download - Winter Service 
Information 
leaflet    
 
 
 
 

Further information is also available on 
the NI Water -  
Winter Proof Your Home portal 
 

 
 

Northern Ireland Local Government Association 
Bradford Court, Upper Galwally, Castlereagh, BT8 6RB 

tel: 028 9079 8972    web: www.nilga.org    twitter: @NI_LGA @NILGA_EER  #teamlocgovni 
 

Disclaimer: The Northern Ireland Local Government Association (NILGA) endeavours to ensure that the information contained  
within our Website, Policies and other communications is up to date and correct. We do not, however, make any representation that the information will 
be accurate, current, complete, uninterrupted or error free or that any information or other material accessible from or related to NILGA is free of viruses 
or other harmful components. NILGA accepts no responsibility for any erroneous information placed by or on behalf of any user or any loss by any 

person or user resulting from such information. 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY ï DECEMBER & JANUARY 

Date Title Venue Contact 
11/12/18 Planning & Regeneration Working Group Ranfurly House, Dungannon k.smyth@nilga.org  

12/12/18 Audit & Risk Management Working Group Belfast City Hall d.anderson@nilga.org 

13/12/18 APSE National Council Dinner with NILGA 
Party Leaders 

Belfast Castle d.mccallan@nilga.org 

14/12/18 NILGA Executive and SEUPB Engagement Guildhall, Derry /  
Londonderry 

s.little@nilga.org 

10/01/19 NISMP Board Meeting  Lisburn & Castlereagh City 
Council 

m.kerr@nilga.org  

11/01/19 NILGA Executive  Lagan Valley Island, Lisburn s.little@nilga.org 
18/01/19 Central- Local Government Political Forum Stormont Hotel  a.mcbride@nilga.org  

25/01/19 NILGA Full Members and Planning and 
Social Housing Event 

Mossley Mill, Newtownabbey   s.little@nilga.org 

28/01/19 Council Performance Improvement   Antrim Civic Centre f.douglas@nilga.org 

2018 NILGA Christmas Donation  
 

In lieu of card giving this year, the Association has made a  
donation to Marie Curie.  

 

Marie Curie provide care and support for around 4,000 people 
living with a terminal illness, their carers and loved ones across 

NI each year.  
 

For more information on the work of Marie Curie 
or to make a donation, please visit -  

 

www.mariecurie.org.uk 

 

IN LINE WITH LISBURN & CASTLEREAGH CITY 
COUNCIL OFFICE ARRANGEMENTS - THE NILGA 

OFFICE WILL BE CLOSED FROM 5PM ON THE 
21ST DECEMBER,  REOPENING ON THURSDAY 

27TH DECEMBER AT 9AM.      
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